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April 2013 

 

As I look through my calendar from last year I am struck by the sheer busyness of my life as 

Warden of the College.  The pages are messy and untidy from the press of appointments and 

notes.  In this chaos, are there trends, major themes that run through the life of the College?  I 

think there are. 

 

Theme 1: Learning Communities.  My diary shows endless meetings with St Paul’s College, 

University 1, Faculty of Arts and Faculty of Science as we tried to work through the 

administrative hoops of starting a program that involved all of these units.  Through patience and 

persistence we were able to frame a program and present it to prospective students.  My diary 

shows a number of meetings at schools and information days where we presented the idea to high 

schools students.  And then the students actually arrive on campus!  The Learning Community 

builds small groups of students to study together focused around the ARTS 1110 “Introduction to 

University” course.  This is precisely what Colleges do and we were delighted to be part of the 

pilot project.  We have learned many lessons this past year and we plan to move ahead in new 

ways with the Learning Community in 2013. 

 

Theme 2: Theology.  My calendar shows a series of meeting with the Dialogue group struck 

between Diocesan Executive and College Council to consider the Faculty of Theology.  

Interlaced are occasional meetings of the Theological Cooperative with our partners in 

theological education in Winnipeg.  Close readers of these annual reports will have noticed that 

there have been no enrolments in Theology for the past couple of years.  After difficult and 

honest discussions, College Council decided to suspend the operations of the Faculty of 

Theology for the next two years.  During the next two years, the College and the Diocese will 

form a commission to decide on the future of theological education in the Diocese.  As a result of 

this decision, Dr. John Stafford, our Dean of Theology will be leaving the College at the end of 

the 2012-13 academic year.  After sixteen years of dedicated service to the College he will be 

sorely missed. 

 

Theme 3: Residence.  Beginning with a sub-committee to examine the needs for a residence at 

the University, following through a survey of the residence students, and commissioning an 

architectural study of the condition of the residence, this has been a major concern for the entire 

year.  We now realize that we need to build a new residence and are undertaking the feasibility 

studies on building plans as well as our fundraising capabilities. 

 

The greatest joy in the work of the College is the vibrant academic life among the Fellows and 

the students.  Life is a constant round of lectures, presentations, discussions as we all learn 

together.  Isn’t that what College life is really about? 

 

Christopher G. Trott, Ph.D.,  Warden and Vice-Chancellor 
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1.  Introduction 
 

The Annual Report of St John’s College provides an official record of the relevant statistics and 

changes of the College for the year. It captures the growth, achievements, events, and unique 

character of St John’s. The officer or staff member responsible for an activity has prepared each 

section and therefore some of the personalities of these individuals are present. In the belief that a 

great deal of the success of the College is attributable to the personal commitment of these people 

to St John’s, every effort has been made to maintain this personal perspective while, at the same 

time, presenting a cohesive chronicle of our activities. 

 

 

2.  Students   
 

a) Enrolment as of December 2012 

  

 i) U of M Students  

         Dec. 2011 Dec. 2012 
Agriculture and Food Science (degree) 7 9 

Architecture 7 8 

Arts 121 132 

Asper School of Business 52 49 

Dental Hygiene 0 0 

Dentistry 17  20 

Education 13 26 

Engineering 50 58 

Environment, Earth, and Resources 27 29 

Extended Education 17  15 

Fine Arts  6 6 

Graduate Studies 81 90 

Human Ecology 15 17 

Kinesiology and Recreation Management 17 13 

Law 14 11 

Medical Rehabilitation 3   1 

Medicine 27 24 

Music 8 4 

Nursing 37 49 

Pharmacy 10 13 

Science 176 183 

Social Work 7 8 

University 1 128 114 

Total 846 880 
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It has become evident over the past few years that the College reflects the full diversity of the 

University of Manitoba student body. Many of the students in professional faculties began at the 

College as Arts or Science undergraduate students and have chosen to continue their association  

with the College. Bursaries and scholarships, our much coveted carrel study space, the discount 

at the Daily Bread Café as well as our small size and friendly and knowledgeable staff continue 

to attract students. 

  

 (ii) Intensive English Program Students (IEP)  

 IEP students living in the Residence that are not accounted for under U of M 

students above                                              

          Dec. 2011 Dec. 2012 

Total     25 40 

   

 

 (iii) International College of Manitoba (ICM) 

ICM students living in the Residence that are not accounted for under U of M 

Students above.                                                         

          Dec. 2011 Dec. 2012 

Total   15  2 

 

The College continues to provide a home for international students as they arrive in Winnipeg. 

The warm and welcoming atmosphere of the residence gives new students a firm grounding of 

life in Canada and prepares them for studies at the University of Manitoba. 

 
 

b) Scholarships, Bursaries, Prizes and Awards 

 

Thanks to the generous support of donors and the Manitoba Scholarships and Bursaries Initiative, 

St John’s College has been able to assist College members and graduates in meeting their 

education costs through a variety of scholarships, bursaries, and prizes. The Convocation 

program each year gives a full listing of our recipients but here we can only name a few: 

 

Name of Award Awarded to: 

The Revd. Canon and Mrs. Thomas D. Conlin 

Bursary 
Byagowi Ahmad 

Fischer Claire 

Mitchell Sarah 

Zhang Weijia 

Zhong Fengfa 
 

The Arthur Uniacke Chipman Graduate 

Scholarship 
Bueddefeld Jill 

 

The Colin Inkster Memorial Award Adria Joshua 

Cwikla Anna 

Millions Erin 

Pawlowska Agnes 
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The Laurence Frank Wilmot Entrance 

Scholarship 
Budyk Justin 

Humble Tiffany 

Nuttall Paige 

Robinson Kaitlin 

Wood Brett 
 

The Henry Irvine Graham Undergraduate 

Scholarship Tyomkin Yana 
 

The Beverley & Bishop James Allan Bursary 

awarded Wideman Trevor 
 

 

Award certificates were presented at the College’s Convocation on November 4, 2012. Many of 

the donors of the awards attended Convocation, where they had the opportunity to meet the  

recipients.  

 

We are delighted to announce the establishment of three new awards:  

 

The George Thomas Chapman Memorial Bursary  

 must be a member of St John’s College 

 have demonstrated a significant financial need 

 open to undergraduate and graduate students 

 open to full and part-time students 

 continue as a member of the College in the fall 

 

The Lajos Lukács Scholarship in Pure Mathematics 

 must register as a member of St John’s College in the Fall 

 must have a minimum cumulative GPA of 4.0 

 must be a student in pure mathematics 

 preference will be given to individuals enrolled in the following Mathematics programs in 

the order of priority:  1) Masters; 2) PhD; 3) Honours program 

 for Graduate students area of research must be topological algebra, general topology, or 

categorical topology. 

 Honours students must have completed Math 3240 Topology 1 with a minimum grade of 

A. 

 

The Dr. William Norton Award 

 must be a full time College member with a minimum 3.5 Cumulative GPA 

 must register as a member of the College in the fall 

 the award will be made to the student with the highest Degree GPA having completed a 

minimum of 18 credit hours in geography 

 open to undergraduate or graduate students in a Geography programme 

 preference will be given to individuals enrolled in BA Geography 

 preference will be given to a student in Human Geography 
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We are grateful to the many generous individuals and organizations who have established or 

supported awards at St John’s College. The awards program has also benefited from the support 

of the provincial government’s Manitoba Scholarships and Bursaries Incentive Fund to the 

amount of $30,000.  

 

 

c) General Recruitment  
 

 

The College was present at the following recruiting events: the University of Manitoba Info 

Days, the University of Manitoba Parents’ Program, University of Manitoba’s Evening of 

Excellence, Brandon Career Symposium, and the Home Schooler’s annual conference.  

 

 

d) Orientation 

 

The College offered a 24-hour orientation event called “JumpStart”. The event was planned and 

run by College students in consultation with the Dean of Residence and the Registrar. The cost of 

JumpStart was $45.00 per person and included one night in Residence, meals and snacks. The 

students participated in icebreaker sessions, bowling, a photo safari (scavenger hunt) and an 

information session. Sixteen students registered for JumpStart this year. Our Dons’ team and the 

nine student leaders who offered their time and commitment to the new students contributed 

greatly to the success of JumpStart, which has become the flagship of student-driven events at the 

College. Many thanks must go to Senior Stick Heather Krieger, Jessica Persson, and the team of 

leaders for a job very well done. 

 

 

e) Student Life 

     

 Following elections in September 2012 the St. John’s College Students’ Association had the 

following members: 

 Senior Stick – Heather Krieger 

 Vice Stick – Dustin Hoft 

 Treasurer – Sarah Mitchell 

 Chairperson – Jessica Persson 

 Executive Assistant – Rebecca Kummen 

 UMSU Representative – Sumeeta Lakhi 

 Assembly Representative – Stephanie Leong 

 Co-President of Residence – Dion Nemez 

 Co-President of Residence – Nelson Chen 

 Co-Programmer – Andrea Leong 

 Co-Programmer – Adam Wilson 

 Literary Director – Stephanie George 

 Student Services Director – Dustin Reimer 
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 Communications Director – David Persson 

 Yearbook Director – Nawar Masri 

 Sports Representative – Curtis Patterson 

 Community Outreach Representative – Alana Kernaghan 

 First Year Day Representative – Martina Sawatzky 

 First Year Residence Representative – Shin Young Park 

 Webmaster – Amanda Wee 

 

Student Services 

We sold out our carrels this year and had a waiting list of about forty people.  We also made use 

of room 110 as our silent study space for those without carrels.  We held get-togethers and 

competitions in the carrels to bolster the carrel community and relieve stress. 

 

Events 

We held the following events this year, all of which were successful: 

 JumpStart 

 Beginning of Term BBQ 

 Boo at the Zoo 

 Coffee House in support of Plan Canada 

 Clothing Drive for Siloam Mission 

 Bisons Hockey Game 

 Bowling 

 CancerCare Bake Sale 

 Karaoke at Q Karaoke 

 Monthly TV/Movie Days 

 

Other 

Iggles Advocate put out four wonderful issues this year, Yearbook is on track to come out in 

April and our council for next year is about 75% complete. 

 

The 2012 graduation dinner and dance was held at Bergman’s on Lombard on March 24th, 

where Nicole Wruth gave the Valedictory Address and Prof. Dawne McCance was awarded the 

Fellow of the Year award. The Student Council did an excellent job of planning and promoting 

the event. The food was fantastic, as always, and this year’s addition of a photo booth was a lot 

of fun. 

 

 

f) Residence 

 

It has been an eventful year in residence.  We have had extensive renovations done on the 

residence washrooms this summer and we are in the process of doing further renovations on each 

room.  The plan is to paint, install mirrored closet doors, and install laminate flooring in each 

room. We purchased and replaced all bed frames and mattresses in the building during the winter  
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break and it has been an integral part in eliminating bed bugs.  We continue to get monthly 

inspections for bed bugs but we have been “bed bug free” since the beginning of November. 

 

The waiting list for housing at the University of Manitoba was 500 students and the demand is 

holding steady.  We have a great working relationship with the Intensive English Program and 

they currently have 40 students in our building year-round, and they have additional rooms with 

us during the summer.  During the fall semester we were at full capacity. 

 

The Dons team for 2012-2013 was Nikolas Akkerman (Senior Don), Andrew Prest, Athea 

Fernandes and Wilson Wu (Junior Dons). The Co-Presidents of the Residence Council were Dion 

Nemez and Nelson Chen.   

 

 

3.  Academic Staff  

 

In 2012, there were 37 Fellows, including the Warden, Dean of Studies, Dean of Theology, an 

Associate Dean of the Faculty of Arts, an Associate Dean of the Faculty of Environment, the 

Director of University 1, the Canada Research Chair in Western Canadian Social History, 

Canada Research Chair on Globalization and Cultural Studies,  Canada Research Chair in 

Narrative, Community and Indigenous Cultures, The Stephen A. Jarislowsky Chair in the 

Modern History of the Middle East and North Africa, the Acting Coordinator of the Canadian 

Studies Program. 

 

Fellows are situated in the St John’s College Faculty of Theology (1) and six faculties and 

schools of the University of Manitoba: Architecture (2), Art (1), Arts (24), Education (2), Music 

(1), Clayton H. Riddell Faculty of Environment, Earth and Resources (5), and Science (1). 

Within the faculties, a number of departments are represented by the SJC Fellows: Architecture – 

Interior Design (1), Arts – Economics (1), English (5), History (10), Icelandic (1), Native Studies 

(2), Political Studies (2), Religion (3) and Sociology (1); Clayton H. Riddell Faculty of 

Environment – Geography (5). 

 

Assembly elected Greg Bak (History), Jennifer Dueck (History), Fiona MacDonald (Political 

Studies), and Jeff Masuda (Environment and Geography) as Senior Fellows; Herbert Enns 

(Architecture) and Jonathan Peyton (Environment and Geography) as Visiting Fellows; Bryan 

Peeler (Political Studies), and Nicole Goulet (Religion) as Junior Fellows; Anne-Marie Dooner 

(Education),Erin Millions (History), Agnes Pawlowska (Native Studies), Laura Reimer (Peace 

and Conflict Studies), Robert Coutts (History), Heather Graham (History), and Susie Fisher 

Stoesz (History) as Research Fellows.  

 

A brief survey of the Academic Awards and Publications of the College Fellows demonstrates 

the lively intellectual atmosphere that the College provides, as well as the variety of issues and 

subjects under scholarly scrutiny. The following lists present only a portion of the Fellows’ work, 

largely in the area of publishing (both creative and academic) and reflect little of the ongoing 

teaching responsibilities in which Fellows continue to be recognized for their outstanding 
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contributions to student learning. Of the current College Fellows, 21 have maintained an active 

presence in Canadian Studies, as evidenced by their participation in conferences and 

publications.. 

 

 

Fellows’ Recognition  

 

a)  Awards 

 

Fiona McDonald received the Canadian Political Science Association 2012 McMenemy Prize 

for the best article, in English or French, published in the Canadian Journal of Political Science 

for “Indigenous Peoples and Neoliberal ‘Privatization’ in Canada: Opportunities, Cautions and 

Constraints,” Canadian Journal of Political Science 44:2. 

 

Erin Millions was awarded a Newberry Consortium for American Indian Studies (NCAIS) 

Graduate Student Fellowship for her dissertation research. 

 

Lance Roberts received the University 1 Excellence in Teaching Award and was the University 

of Manitoba Nominee for 3M National Teaching Fellow Award.  

 

At  “Arts Celebrating Arts” in September 2012, these College Fellows received Faculty of Arts 

Outstanding Achievement Awards: 

 Diana Brydon 

 Warren Cariou 

 Esyllt Jones 

 Len Kuffert 

 Adele Perry 

 Lance Roberts 

 

 

b) Conferences Organized 

 

Jones, Esyllt organized, with the assistance of Heather Graham, Research Fellow, the 

Manitoba-Northwest Ontario-Minnesota-Saskatchewan History of Medicine Conference, 

“Health, History and Justice,” September 21-23, 2012, jointly hosted by the College. 

 

 

c) Books Published 

 

Jones, Esyllt W. Imagining Winnipeg: History Through the Photographs of L.B. Foote. 

Winnipeg: University of Manitoba Press. 

 

Fahrni, Magda and Esyllt W. Jones, eds. Epidemic Encounters: Influenza, Society and Culture in 

Canada, 1918-1920. Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press. 
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McCance, Dawne. Critical Animal Studies: An Introduction. Albany: State University of New 

York Press 

 

Roberts, Lance. Sociology: Your Compass for a New World. Fourth Canadian Edition. Toronto: 

Nelson (with B. Brym & J. Lie). 

 

 

d)   Articles Published 

 

Clifton, Rodney A., Baldwin, George, and Wei, Yichun. Course structure, engagement, and the 

achievement of students in first year chemistry.  Chemistry Education Research and Practice, 13, 

47-52. 

 

Wei, Yichun, Clifton, Rodney A., and Roberts, Lance W. School resources and the academic 

achievement of Canadian students.  The Alberta Journal of Educational Research, 57, 460-478. 

 

Close, Susan. “The Camera and the Contact Zone: Re-envisioning the Representation of 

Aboriginal Women in the Canadian North.” In Art of Transculturation: Imperial Artists, Borders 

and Encounters, edited by Julie Codell, Farnham, Surrey, UK: Ashgate Publishers, 2012. 

 

Kuffert, Len. “‘needful supervision’: Talks and taste on Canadian radio,” Canadian Journal of 

Media Studies 10 (June 2012). http://cjms.fims.uwo.ca/issues/10-01/index.html. 

 

Masuda, J.R., Teelucksingh, C., Haber, R., Skinner, E., Zupancic, T., Crabtree, A., Poland, B., 

Frankish, J., & Fridell, M. (2012) Out of our inner city backyards: Re-scaling urban health 

inequity assessment. Social Science and Medicine, 75, 7, 1244-1253. 

 

Andrews, G.J, Evans, J., Dunn, J., & Masuda, J.R. (2012). Arguments in health geography: On 

sub-disciplinary progress, observation, translation. Geography Compass, 6(6), 351-383. 

 

Masuda, J.R., Robinson, K., Elliott, S.J., & Eyles, J. (2012). Health promotion and the politics 

of scale: Lessons from Canadian health reform. Social Work in Public Health, 27, 7, 639-657. 

 

Watson, R., Castleden, H. E., Tui’kn Partnership, Masuda, J.R., King, M., & Stewart, M. 

(Accepted April 2012). Identifying gaps in Asthma education, health promotion, and social 

support for Mi’kmaq families in Unama’ki (Cape Breton), Nova Scotia, Canada. Preventing 

Chronic Disease: Public Health Research, Practice, and Policy. 

 

Stewart, M., Letourneau, N., Masuda, J.R., Anderson, S., Cicutto, L., McGhan, S., & Watt, S. 

(In Press). Support needs and preferences of young adolescents with Asthma and Allergies: “Just 

no one really seems to understand.” Journal of Paediatric Nursing. 

 

Letourneau, N., Stewart, M., Masuda, J.R., Anderson, S., Cicutto, L., McGhan, S.L., & Watt, S. 

(2012). Impact of online support for youth with Asthma and Allergies: Pilot study. Journal of  

 

http://cjms.fims.uwo.ca/issues/10-01/index.html
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Paediatric Nursing, 27(1), 65-73. 

 

Perry, Adele. “Historiography that Breaks Your Heart: Sylvia Van Kirk and the Writing of 

Feminist History,” in Robin Jarvis Brownlie and Valerie Korinek, eds., Finding a Way to the 

Heart: Feminist Writings on Aboriginal and Women’s History in Canada, (Winnipeg,  University 

of Manitoba Press, 2012)  81-97. 

 

Perry, Adele. “Graduating Photos: Race, Colonization, and the University of Manitoba,” in R.J. 

Gilmour, Davina Bhandar, Jeet Heer, and Michael C.K. Ma, eds., Too Asian? Racism, Privilige, 

and Post-Secondary Education and Representation on Canadian Campuses, (Toronto, Between 

the Lines, 2012), 55-66. 

Roberts, Lance. “Disparities in academic achievement: Assessing the role of habitus and 

practice” (with J. Edgerton and T. Peter) Social Indicators Research. Online First, DOI: 

10.1007/s11205-012-0147-0 

Waterman, Antony. “Adam Smith and Malthus on High Wages,” European Journal of the 

History of Economic Thought, vol. 19, no. 3: 409-29. 

 

 

e)  Grants 

 

Perry, Raymond P, Chipperfield, Judith G., and Clifton, Rodney. “Lost in transition: A 

curriculum-based cognitive-motivation treatment program to counteract academic disengagement 

during school to college transitions.”  SSHRCC Insight Grant 2012 to 2016, $166,950 

 

Jones, Esyllt and Adele Perry.  “People’s Citizenship Guide Dissemination Project.” SSHRC 

Public Outreach Open Category, 2012-2013, $31,625 

 

Masuda, J.R. (Nominated PI), Bookman, S., Kobayashi, A., Fridell, M. Rock, J., Carter, B. 

“Revitalizing Japantown? A unifying exploration of human rights and place in Vancouver’s 

Nihonmachi/Downtown Eastside.” SSHRC Partnership Development Grant. 2012-15. $200,000 

 

Stewart, M., (PI) Latycheva, O., Bourque Bearskin, L, Masuda, J., Castleden, H.,  Elliott, S., 

Letourneau, N., McGhan, S. “Sustainable support for Aboriginal children and adolescents.” 

2012-2013, CIHR Knowledge Translation Supplement. $99,604 

 

McCance, Dawne. SSHRC, Aid to Research and Transfer Journals, sole applicant, $90,000 

 

 

f)  Conference Presentations 

 

Clifton, Rodney. “A workable voucher system for Aboriginal students.”  Expanding Choices in 

Aboriginal Education: A National Conference, Calgary, AB. June 15, 2012. 
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Close, Susan. “Photography and Design Culture: Reading Photographs by Alain Paiement and 

Richard Holden” Atmosphere Conference 2012 : Experiencing the Everyday Faculty of 

Architecture, University of Manitoba, February 11, 2012 

 

Jones, Esyllt. “Rural Space, Capitalism and Health Inequality: the Politics of Socialized 

Medicine in Canada and the US, 1937-1951,” Social Science History Association, University of 

British Columbia, October 2012. 

 

Masuda, J.R. (2012). Researcher perspectives on health equity. Researcher-Practitioner Health 

Equity Workshop: Bridging the gap. National Collaborating Centre on the Determinants of 

Health, Toronto, February 14-15. 

 

Perry, Adele. Moving Targets: Colonial Lives and Canadian Histories,” paper presented to 

Wilson Centre for Canadian History, McMaster University, November 2012.  Invited.  

“Colonial Archives, Feminist Research, National Histories,” paper presented to Gender 

and Women’s Studies, McMaster University, November 2012.  Invited. 

“‘Empires and Critics: Liberal Humanitarianism and the North American Fur-Trade,” 

paper presented to the “Anti-Slavery and Humanitarianism Workshop, Griffiths University, 

Brisbane, Australia, December 2012.  Invited. 

“Creole Governors, Metis Wives and the Politics of Nineteenth-Century Empire,” 

Keynote presented to Griffiths University, Brisbane, Australia, December 2012.  Invited. 

 “Mobile Subjects: Race, Identity, and the Fur-Trade in the Nineteenth-Century World,” 

paper presented to Directions West: Third Biennial Western Canadian Studies Conference, 

University of Calgary,  June 2012.  

 “Local Authority and Imperial Power: Free Women of Colour in Early Nineteenth-

Century Guyana,” paper presented to the Canadian Historical Association, University of 

Waterloo/Wilfred Laurier, May 2012. 

 “Mobile Subjects: Nations, Empires, and Biographies in the Nineteenth-Century Imperial 

World,” annual Donald Creighton Lecture delivered to the Department of History, University of 

Toronto, March 2012.  Invited. 

 

Roberts, Lance. Keynote presentation “Teaching Digital Natives” at Inspired Teaching 

Symposium, Fostering Conversations about Teaching Sociology in Canada, Toronto, Sponsored 

by Nelson Publishing. 

 Keynote presentation “Mission-Relevant School Facility Renewal” Manitoba Association of 

School Superintendents Sustainability: Education for Action conference, November, Winnipeg. 

 

Waterman, Anthony. Duke University, Durham NC. Joint Duke/UNC program in Politics, 

Philosophy and Economics. Round-table discussion (invited participants only) of Dickens’s Hard 

Times and Gaskell’s North and South, March 2012. 

 Brock University, St Catharine’s ON. History of Economics Society. Presentation on ‘Is 

there another, quite different, Adam Smith Problem?’ June 2012. 
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4.   Administrative Staff    

 

2012 saw a number of positive changes to the administrative team.  Jill Stafford joined us in the 

role of Assistant to the Development Officer, and Justin Bouchard became our new Dean of 

Residence.  Also, two of the administration staff had their roles expanded.  Ian Park, our Food 

Services Manager, is now also our physical plant coordinator.  This fills a big hole that was left 

after we lost our Conferences & Facilities Manager position a few years ago.  Our Receptionist, 

Amy Craddock, is now also our Events Coordinator, and works closely with Ian to organize the 

many events and receptions held at St John’s. 

 

 

5. Academic Programs  

 

Undergraduate Courses   

 

Beginning in 2004, the College has attempted to develop a cohort of undergraduate students who 

make the College their academic home, and take the majority of their courses with College 

Fellows. The College remains committed to promoting a variety of Arts and Science courses for 

students within the College because, over time, this will promote the intimacy and collegiality 

among students that is core to our mission as a small college in the larger institutional university. 

 

The University 1 program allows students undertaking their first 30 credit hours to explore a 

wide range of courses and programs across the University. The Robert B. Schultz Lecture 

Theatre at St John’s College allows us to provide enough University 1 courses within the College 

that our students can do their entire first year programs “at home”. Not only can we offer courses 

in the more traditional Arts and Science fields, but we now offer courses from the Faculties of 

Environment, Architecture and Kinesiology and Recreation Management. With the additional 

resource of our older 100-seat lecture theatre (Room 118) we can also offer courses from the 

Music faculty. 

 

In 2012, the College worked with St Paul’s College and University 1 to establish a Learning 

Community for incoming students.  This project created a “College Section” of ARTS 1110 

(Introduction to University) as a core course and then offered five additional course sections that 

the students could take together.  The intention was to build a cohort of students who could learn 

together.  Educational studies show that students who work in small group cohorts tend to be 

more successful at University (something St John’s College has known for a long time!).  The 

first small cohort entered in the Fall of 2012.  We are currently assessing the lessons learned from 

our first year in this project. 

 

The College has worked hard in cooperation with the Faculties to arrange that each of the 

College Fellows can offer their upper year courses within the College building. For the most part, 

this now means that we cover the disciplines of all the Fellows providing our students with an 

extraordinary range of possible courses. 

 

 



St John’s College  2012 Annual Report John’s College   

 

 15 

 

Centre for Canadian Studies 

 

In the 1970 agreement between the University and the Colleges, St John’s was to select an area 

of emphasis in its academic programme: the College chose Canadian Studies. Since then, as far 

as possible, the College has sought to elect Fellows with an interest in the area. Of the current 

College Fellows, 21 have maintained an active presence in the area, as evidenced by their 

participation in conferences and publications, a partial list of which was included previously in 

this report.  

 

As the 1970 agreement is currently interpreted, the College cannot on its own teach Canadian 

Studies: the undergraduate program must be housed and coordinated through a Faculty of the 

University. Canadian Studies is therefore a program of the Faculty of Arts. As of fall 2012, the 

Acting Coordinator of the Canadian Studies Program is College Fellow Prof. Barry Ferguson 

(History).  For the past few years the Canadian Studies courses have been dormant in the Faculty 

of Arts.  However, this year the Dean of Arts approached the College with the intention of 

revitalizing the course and extracurricular activities in Canadian Studies.   

 

The College continues to use its Canadian Studies endowments to promote events such as the 

Western Canadian Studies Conference (hosted by the College in 2011) and the annual Marjorie 

Ward Lecture.  

 

The College has developed an extensive art collection, primarily though donations from the 

artists. In 2012 the College received four major pieces of art: two from the estate of Rosemary 

Kowalski, one piece by George Jenkins, and of course the major installation by Adrian 

Schimnowski  in the Galleria.  The primary commitment is to collect contemporary Manitoba, 

Prairie Region, and Aboriginal art as well as works of quality from the Canadian historic period. 

The art collection at St John’s College is a visible collection, hung in offices, classrooms, and 

public areas. Most of the works in the College have been permanently installed. The College also 

provides a gallery space, the Quiet Room Gallery, and often holds exhibitions during the 

academic year. 

 

The library holdings of the College have a focus on Canadian literature, history and politics in 

both English and French. The major collection of French-Canadian literature at the University of 

Manitoba is centered at St John’s College (see the Librarian’s report below). 

 

 

6.   Faculty of Theology  

 

At its meeting of November 28th 2012, after considerable discussion with representatives of 

Diocesan Executive during 2012, College Council made the decision to suspend Faculty of 

Theology operations for a period of two years.  

 

Courses taught in 2012: New Testament Greek, Anglican History, Johannine Literature. 
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7.   College Events  

 

Marjorie Ward Lecture 

 

In 2012 the Marjorie Ward Lecture, “All Our Relations: Curating the 18
th

 Biennale of Sydney,” 

was delivered by Gerald McMaster. Born in Saskatchewan of Plains Cree and Blackfoot 

ancestry, McMaster is a member of the Siksika First Nation. Mr. McMaster is a prominent visual 

art curator, and is currently the curator of Canadian art at the Art Gallery of Ontario.  

 

 

Soup and Bread Lectures/Brown Bag Lunches 

 

We continue our traditional of lunchtime lectures, highlighting the work of Senior and Research 

Fellows at the College. In 2012, we also began hosting Brown Bag Lunches, which feature 

discussions with guests from outside the College and beyond the University of Manitoba, about 

pedagogy and the challenges facing university educators.  
 

 

Soup and Bread 

 

Tuesday, January 17. 
 
Allison Abra, “Dancing with the Stars and Stripes: American Popular 

Dances Invade Britain 1919-1939.” 

 

Thursday, February 9. Jeff Masuda, “Kids have to play right next to all that garbage: locating an 

environmental justice agenda in our own (Winnipeg) backyard.”  

 

Wednesday,  March 7. David Arnason, Dennis Cooley, Esyllt Jones. “Remembering Robert 

Kroetsch: St. John’s Fellow.”  

 

Wednesday, March 14. Susan Close, “Photography and Design Culture: Reading Photographs by 

Alain Paiement and Richard Holden.”   

 

Friday, March 2. Kurt Markstrom 

 

Wednesday, April 4. Dawne McCance 

 

Wednesday, September 19. David Punter, “Wild Mushrooms – to eat or not to eat?” 

 

Tuesday, Oct. 9, Lisa Landrum, "The Dramatic Origins of Architectural Theory"   

 

Wednesday, Oct. 24, Susie Fisher Stoesz, "High Church Mennonites?  The Changing 

Relationship Between Religion and Ethnicity Among Manitoba Mennonites at an Anglican 

Church."  
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Wednesday, Oct. 31, Jonathan Peyton,  “Transmission: Legacies of Extractive Economies in the 

New Northwest Gold Rush.” 

 

Wednesday, Nov. 14, Robert Coutts, “Historic Sites and Community Memory: Redefining a 

“National History.” 

 

Tuesday, Nov. 27, Barry Ferguson, "In Pursuit of John W. Dafoe"  

 

 

Brown Bag Lunch 

 

Wednesday, January 18. Tolly Bradford  

 

Thursday, January 26. Greg Bak  

 

Wednesday, February 15. Sherry Peters. 

 

Tuesday, October 2. Dr. Paul Dyck, Dean, Humanities and Sciences, CMU, “The story of CMU. 

Winnipeg’s newest university.” 

 

Wednesday, October 10. Dr. Gabor Csepregi, V. P. Academic & Research, Universite de Saint-

Boniface, “Academic life in a small university.” 

 

Tuesday, November 20. Dr. Chris Adams, Rector, St. Paul’s College, “Our community in the 

larger U of M community.” 

 

Wednesday, December 5. Ms. Deborah Young, Executive Lead, Indigenous Achievement, U of 

M, “Pathways to Indigenous Achievement.” 

 

 

Celebrating Research 

 

This year we organized two opportunities for Fellows to showcase their recent research, and 

share their work with College members, students, and the public. The first of these was a book 

table display of recent publications by our Fellows during Convocation in early November. This 

was followed later in November by a reception co-sponsored by the St John’s College Library 

and the University of Manitoba Press. 

 

 

Building Community 

  

The annual End-of-Term and Opening-of-Term Barbeques for students, Fellows, and staff were 

held in April and in September. Closing and opening-of-term receptions for Fellows and staff 

were also held in the Faculty Lounge (now the Senior Common Room). 
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A Fellows and Staff Family Christmas Party, which included games, a magician, hot cocoa and 

cookies and a visit from St Nicholas (with presents!) was held on December 8, 2012. 

 

 

Senior Common Room Legacy Project 

 

With the commitment and support of College Fellows, staff and Administration, we have 

undertaken a project to revitalize the Senior Common Room. The Common Room is not only a 

space where Fellows and staff can eat the meals and enjoy each other’s company; it is also a 

space where we come together to learn, share and build community. In 2012 we began the work 

of fundraising to refinish the Common Room’s furniture, which was originally designed by Joan 

Harland, a former head of the University’s department of Interior Design. 

 

 

Matriculation  

 

New members of the College are welcomed at our annual Matriculation ceremony, receive a 

College pin and sign the College membership book, which dates back to 1866. The ceremony 

was held on September 23, 2012.  

 

 

Convocation   

 

The 146
th

 Annual Convocation was held on November 4, 2012 in the College Chapel of St John 

the Evangelist. The Warden, Dr Chris Trott, opened the proceedings. Dr. Verna J. Kirkness was 

given the degree of Doctor of Canon Law (honoris causa), and Dr. Janet Hoskins was given an 

Honorary Fellowship. Dr. Verna J. Kirkness presented the Convocation address.  

  

One-hundred and sixty College members were acknowledged as graduates of the University of 

Manitoba.  

 

The afternoon Convocation was preceded by the Commemoration of Founders and Benefactors 

chapel service and the Friends of St John’s College Luncheon. At the luncheon, Nicole Wruth 

gave the “What St John's College means to me” speech. Nicole graduated with a Bachelor of Fine 

Arts. 

 

 

8.   Chapel   

 

Regular chapel included Lent and Easter observances, noonday prayers and regular Sunday 

worship. Each week began with Monday Meditations at 8.00 am. 

 

Monthly throughout the academic year the Chapel reaches out to the community with “Bible and 

Breakfast”.  Between 35 and 40 people gather to share worship, eat a hearty breakfast, and study  
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and learn about the Bible.  This year we have studied Wisdom Literature, the Books of Ruth and 

Deuteronomy, and the Foolishness of the Cross among other topics. 

 

Caitlin Finch and Robert Swait were married on August18th. 

 

It was with great sorrow that we lost a faithful friend of St John’s College, Mr. Ted Poulter, who 

also worshipped each Sunday with us. His funeral was held in the Chapel on December 18th. 

 

As I conclude my work as Dean of Theology and Chaplain at St John’s College in June, I wish to 

record my sincere appreciation for the support and interest of many friends, colleagues, students 

at St John’s—they have made the last sixteen years memorable and I pray the College may grow 

and prosper in every way. 

 

 

9.   College Facilities         

 

There were some fairly major renovation projects this year as we continue our efforts to renew 

the aging College facilities.  Highlights include: 

 

Espresso 101 

·         Newly painted, and updated menu board 

 

Daily Bread Café renovation 

·         New concrete floor 

·         Upgraded electrical and lighting 

·         Re-painted 

 

Residence 

·         Replaced all of the old bedframes with new, smaller footprint frames 

·         Replaced all mattresses to fit new frames 

 

Within the timeframe covered in this report, the following were not yet completed but will be 

shortly: 

·         All residence rooms re-painted 

·         New flooring in all residence rooms 

·         Updated electrical in the residence 

 

 

10.   Food Services           
 

Food service at St John’s is enhanced by our respect for food and our commitment to our 

community. The vision of St John’s Food Services team is to produce quality, nutritious, and 

flavourful food in an environment that recognizes all who contribute. We care about our guests - 

about what they like, and about their health. We are committed to continually evolve our 

business model to improve service, quality and efficiencies.  This vision includes providing food  
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services in a caring work environment that offers meaningful employment opportunities to all 

employees in a positive and caring atmosphere. This means good wages and benefits, access to 

training, and a shared role in decision-making. We encourage openness and creativity, and the 

sharing of thoughts, ideas, and new concepts. Our goal is for this environment to allow us to 

produce wholesome, fairly priced, ethnically diverse food options and service to the students and 

staff in the community, and supports and strengthens that relationship by recognizing their needs.  

 

This year our revenues have risen again in all areas except for summer conferences which 

certainly held its own. This area is looking stronger again this upcoming summer.  

 

The Daily Bread Café showed the most growth, and has benefited tremendously from a repair of 

the concrete floor, upgraded lighting and a fresh coat of paint. 

 

Espresso 101 was also painted, and new tables now line the Galleria offering students a new 

place to study and enjoy a snack or beverage. 

 

Our Residence meal service has gone tray-less, thanks to Justin Bouchard whose fresh look at our 

food services residence operation has been exceptionally helpful. Feeding our residence students 

is a labour of love and we all benefit from this group of diverse and gifted young people, who are 

really a pleasure to host while they attend to their studies. 

 

Our Catering Services have been greatly enhanced with the expansion of Amy Craddock’s role to 

now include event coordinator. Amy keeps the dialog between our clients and our catering 

service flowing in a well-organized and friendly manner, ensuring positive outcomes for all. 

  

 

11.   College Library    
 

2012 was a busy year in St. John’s College Library with a steady flow of students using the space 

for study and receiving help on a wide range of topics from the Library staff.  Cathy and Amrit 

and our casuals are all extremely knowledgeable and very approachable and together they 

constitute an important resource for the College community. 

 

This year we initiated a program of holding book events in the Library.  In January Margaret 

Owen, a retired teacher and graduate of St. John’s gave a reading from her new book The Home 

Front: Hopscotch and Heartache While Daddy was Away.  We had a good turnout for that, about 

15 people.   The University Writer in Residence, Sally Ito, who is a poet and an Anglican, read  

from her latest book, Alert to Glory, and responded to questions from the audience.  The event, 

on November 19, attracted 26 people to the Library. 

 

We also hosted “Celebrating Research” a showcase for recent work by St. John’s College 

Fellows and staff in late November.   35 people attended this event and wine and cheese were 

served.  Several people said we should do it again.   
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The purpose of these events is to get people into the Library and to give the Library a more 

central role in the intellectual life of the College.  The Library usually supplies coffee and tea and 

cookies for these events and in some cases the group also provides food. 

 

The Library staff from both St. John’s and St. Paul’s Libraries participated in the joint bar-b-que 

put on by the Colleges in September.  We put up a table with handouts and were able to chat with 

lots of students and faculty. 

 

Our book budget of $44,000 was expended in good time.  Many thanks for the excellent support 

given by Cathy Mudry.  We have a French Literature Approval Plan-a profile maintained by a 

book wholesaler that results in books which meet certain parameters being delivered 

automatically to the library.   This year I changed it and this has resulted in us receiving more 

titles by contemporary Quebec authors, an area that we want to make sure is kept up to date.  We 

are continuing to weed duplicate titles from our books in the Libraries Annex and this makes 

room for us to move items that are not circulating from the library shelves to storage. 

 

During Christmas exams, from December 3 to December 14 we kept the Library open until 2 

a.m. as a study hall.  The response was favorable and we will do this again in April, 2013.   

The physical space of the library has been enhanced this year with new staff desks and chairs. 

 

Statistics 

St. John's College Library - Statistics 

Circulation, Reference, Turnstile 

2010-2011 & 2011-2012 

   Month Circulation Reference Turnstile 

   

  2012-2013 2011-2012 2012-2013 2011-2012 

2012-

2013 

2011-

2012 

   April 342 192 87 75 3777 3948 

   May 250 143 30 58 1721 1301 

   June 289 85 75 35 1176 1425 

   July 214 94 47 42 1107 1342 

   August 508 405 67 50 1319 1376 

   September 341 308 150 111 3398 3433 

   October 410 450 149 124 5530 4591 

   November 477 365 403 213 4882 5418 

   December 287 368 142 89 4839 3044 

   January 616 334 367 182 5063 3838 

   February   304 262 163 5270 4564 

   March   467   221   5328 

   TOTAL 3734 3515 1779 1363 38082 39608 
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           St. John's College Library -  

Patron Print/Photocopying Usage 

     2012-2013 2011-2012 2009-2010 Percent Change 

   Patron Print   26988 20512 76% 

   Photocopying   13549 12981 96% 

   

            

St. John's College Library 

Evening Usage (Head Count) 

   

  

2012-2013 2011-2012 

2011-

2012 2012-2013 

     

  

5:00 - 7:30 (P.M.) 

7:30 P.M. 

Begin Nov. (2011) 

     September 209 120   23 

     October 565 269   83 

     November 403 412 80 55 

     December 429 253 43 156 

     January 236 293 46 49 

     February 396 454 70 92 

     March   495 72   

     April (2012)   322     

     Total 2238 2618 311 458 

     

           

            

 

12.   Financial Overview  

 

The 2010-2011 fiscal year ended with the following results: 

 

Total revenues – $2,198,239  

 

Total expenses – $2,222,029 

 

Because of the separation of Theology from the rest of the College from a budget perspective, 

this resulted in a small surplus for Other Operations of $4,134 and a deficit for Theology of 

($27,924). 

 

The first 3 fiscal quarters of 2012 were positive, and we are optimistic of another surplus in Other 

Operations for the 2012-2013 budget year. 
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13.   Development 

   

Jackie Markstrom, Development Officer, has provided details for this annual report. The total 

funds raised for the year are $175,574.20  This breaks down as follows:- 

  

Academic Fund    $    1,170.00 

Bursary/Scholarship    $  92,102.87 

Canadian Studies    $    6,950.00 

Chapel      $    1,800.00 

Chaplaincy     $    6,365.50 

General Fund     $         87.86 

In-Kind     $  18,776.53 

Library     $       200.00 

MSBI      $  30,000.00 

Marjorie Ward Lecture   $    4,800.00 

Residence Improvements   $    8,708.12 

Theology Endowment    $       600.00 

Unrestricted     $  21,241.77 

  

 

a) Staffing 

 

October 15
th

, Jill Stafford was hired as the Development Coordinator. This was a new position 

for the St John’s College Development Office and one that will benefit our donors, alumni and 

college community.  

 

Jackie Markstrom attended several continuing education sessions over the course of the year.   

 

 

b)   Scholarship Award 

 

Once again, the College was fortunate to received matching funds from Manitoba Scholarship 

and Bursary Initiative in the amount of $30,000.   

 

 

c)   In Lumine  Newsletter  

 

The Newsletter was mailed out in February and September 2012.  Packed with information on 

the happenings of the College, In Lumine continues to be an important connection to our Alumni. 

 

 

d)    Bequests 

 

In 2012 just over $60,000 was received in Legacy Giving.  
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e) Quest For Consciousness   
 

On the 23
rd

 May, 2012 with many donors, alumni, UofM and College faculty and staff in 

attendance this magnificent sculpture was unveiled.  A generous donation from Robert Richards, 

’65 and his wife Penny, allowed the College to commission local artist and UofM graduate 

Adrian Schimnowski to create artwork to enhance the space outside the Robert B. Schultz 

Lecture Theatre.  The stunning sculpture stretches the length of the 23 foot curved wall and is 

constructed of wood, glass and cooper.  Entitled Quest for Consciousness the work reflects the 

students quest for higher learning, to reach academic or work-related goals or for answers to 

spiritual questions.  It allows the viewer to reflect on the significance of their own quest and the 

trials, revelations, struggles and joys which can lead to an opening of consciousness and 

transcendence.  

 

 

f)     The Development Committee  

 

The Development Committee met once in 2012.  The focus of the meeting was to discuss the 

possibility of entering into a Capital Campaign. 

Members of the Committee are:  Bill Regehr, Chair, Warden Chris Trott, Fellow Len Kuffert, 

Heather Richards ’76, Bernie Beare ’57, Fellow Gerry Friesen, Jim Ripley and Fellow Anthony 

Waterman, ’62.   

 

 

g)    Stewardship  

 

One trip was made to visit with donors, alumni and friends of St John’s College. Chris Trott, 

Warden and Vice-Chancellor and Jackie Markstrom went to Vancouver and Victoria.  Former 

Warden, Murdith McLean opened up his house for a reception.   

 

Over the past year several personal visits were made by Jackie Markstrom and Chris Trott to 

many of the donors who have contributed to St John’s College. 

 

 

g)   Friends of St John’s College Convocation Luncheon 
 

An annual event held prior to the Convocation ceremony is the Friends of St John’s College 

luncheon which was held in the Galleria.  The luncheon is a time for graduates, scholarship 

winners, honorary degree recipients and alumni to share St John’s College stories and memories. 

 

With close to 100 Johnians in attendance, Nicole Wruth gave the “What St John’s College Means 

to Me” speech.  We were please to have 5 J-pin recipients in attendance; the Venerable Gordon 

Payne celebrating 25 years, Melanie Hall and Garry Cavanagh celebrating 40 years, and A.M.C. 

Waterman, Andrew L. Henderson celebrating 50 years as a Grad. 
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Thank you to all our donors – Individuals, Corporate and Foundations – who have helped to 

make St John’s College the smaller, caring, and kinder community it is. 

 

A special “thank you” to the Staff of St John’s College who have helped us in our endeavours 

over the past year, and to our Volunteers Sandra Anderson, Trevor Wideman, Lynard Higoy, 

Emem Ukpong and Yana Temkin. 

 

We truly could not have done this without you all! 

 

 

14.   Governance 

  

Assembly 

 

Chaired by Lance Roberts (January to April) and Len Kuffert (May to December). Assembly met 

five times from January 1, 2012 to December 31, 2012.  

 

Actions of Assembly in 2012: 

 

 Approved a 5% increase in residence rates for 2012-2013.  

 

 Forwarded recommendations of honorary degree recipients to Council.  

 

 Approved the changes to the terms of reference for the Residence Scholarships 

 

 Approved the terms of reference for the Norton and Lukacs scholarships. 

 

 Approved the 2012-2013 operating budget. 

 

 Elected Len Kuffert as the Chair of Assembly for the 2012-2013 year. 

 

 Elected Esyllt Jones as Acting Dean of Studies Studies from January 1, 2013- July 1, 2013.   

 

 Approved the draft of 2012-2013 Assembly meeting dates. 

 

 Approved the following Fellowships:  

Junior Fellow: Bryan Peeler, Nicole Goulet, Evan Bowness (for January 1, 2013 – July 1, 

2013) 

 Research Fellows: Erin Millions, Agnes Pawlowska (renewed – third year); Anne-Marie 

 Dooner (renewed—second year), Laura Reimer, Robert Coutts, Heather Graham, Susie 

 Fisher Stoesz, Vanda Fleury for September 15 – December 31, 2012 (New). 

 Visiting Fellows: Herbert Enns and Jonathan Peyton 

 Senior Fellows: Greg Bak, Jennifer Dueck, Fiona MacDonald, Jeff Masuda 

        

 Approved a list of nominations to fill the vacancies on committees of Assembly. 
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 Received budget summaries. 

 

 Received a report from the Awards Clerk of St John’s College re: award recipients. 

 

 

Council 

  

Chaired by Bernie Beare, College Council met five times from January 1, 2012 to December 31, 

2012. 

 

Actions of Council in 2012: 

 

 Approved the Budget Parameters. 

 

 Approved awarding Dr. Janet Hoskins an honorary fellowship, at the 2012 Convocation. 

 

 Approved awarding Dr. Verna J. Kirkness the honorary degree of Doctor of Canon Law 

(honoris causa), at the 2012 Convocation. 

 

 Approved a motion that the minimum expenditure amount requiring approval by Council be 

increased from $5,000 to $10,000. 

 

 Approved the renovation and maintenance projects as outlined by the Bursar. 

 

 Approved the Annual Report. 

 

 Approved the reappointment of BDO Canada as the audit firm for St John’s College for 

2012-2013. 

 

 Approved Dr. June James, and Dr. George Baldwin to be members of the Finance and 

Administration committee representing Council 

 

 Approved a motion for the removal of the old air conditioning unit for the residence kitchen, 

the cement pad under the air conditioning unit raised, and the purchase of a new air 

conditioning unit for the Residence Kitchen, for a total cost of $10354.32 + tax. 

 

 Approved a motion to re-appoint Jim Ripley as the College solicitor for another 5 year term 

 

 Approved the re-appointment of Jim Ripley and Joan McConnell as representatives from the 

Friends of St. John’s College. 

 

 Approved the 2011-2012 audited financial statements. 
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 Approved a motion that the St John’s College Council split the Sinclair Trust Fund with 

$500,000 being placed into the Chaplaincy Endowed Fund and the balance allocated to 

current capital projects. 

 

 Approved a motion that the St John’s College Council assign the balance of the Sinclair Trust 

Fund to the following building projects, in order of priority:1. Residence Washrooms; 2. 

Daily Bread Floor stabilizations; and 3. Chapel Roof 

 

 Approved a motion that the St John’s College Council endow a fund with the legacy gifts 

from Harold Sampson and Muriel Quirk (approximately $35,000 in total) to be used as an 

emergency fund for students 

 

 Approved a motion that authorizes administration for the expenditure of $90,562 for the 

repairs to the Residence washrooms 

 

 Approved a motion that Council suspend the operations of the Faculty of Theology as of July 

1, 2013, for a period of two years. 

 

 Approve a motion that College Council memorialize the Diocesan Executive to consider the 

recommendation that a commission on Theological Education or similar body be appointed to 

consider the future of Theological Education in the Diocese and the role of St John’s College 

in such education 

 

 Approved the appointment of Justin Bouchard as the new Dean of Residence. 
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15.    APPENDIX A 

 

St John’s College Administrative and Support Staff - 2011 

 

1. Supported entirely from University grant sources: 

 

a) Warden, Christopher G. Trott  

 

b) Registrar and Confidential Secretary to the Warden, Sherry Peters  

 

c) Bursar and Executive Assistant to the Warden, Ivan Froese 

  

d) Faculty Assistant/Awards Clerk, Diana DeFoort 

 

e) Receptionist, Amy Craddock   

 

f) Dean of Studies, Brenda Cantelo  

 

 

2. Supported entirely from College sources: 

 

a) Dean of Theology and Chaplain, John Stafford 

 

b) Dean of Residence, Sean Taubner (to August 2012) 

Justin Bouchard (from August 2012) 

 

c) Food Services Manager, Ian Park 

 

d) Development Officer, Jackie Markstrom 

 

e) Development Coordinator, Susan Clarke (to August 2012) 

 Jill Stafford (from October 2012) 

 

f) Assistant Bursar, Elnora Wiebe 

 

g) Residence Housekeeping, Shirley Mooyman, Idalia Aalle 

 

 

3. Supported entirely by the University of Manitoba libraries system: 

 

a) Head Librarian, Jim Blanchard 

 

b) Library Supervisor, Cathy Mudry 

 

c) Library Assistant, Amrit Chhina 
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16.   APPENDIX B College Fellows - As of September 2012  

  

Senior Fellows 

Sharon Alward (School of Art) 

David Arnason  (English/Icelandic) 

Mary Benbow (Environment and Geography) 

Diana Brydon (English) 

Brenda Cantelo  (Religion)  

Warren Cariou (English)  

Susan Close (Interior Design) 

James Dean (Economics/International Relations) 

Barry Ferguson  (History) 

Bonnie Hallman (Environment and Geography) 

Esyllt Jones (History) 

Sandra Kouritzin (Education) 

Len Kuffert (History)   

Kurt Markstrom (Music) 

Dawne McCance (Religion) 

William Norton (Environment and Geography) 

Adele Perry (History) 

Lance Roberts (Sociology) 

Struan Sinclair (English) 

John Stafford (Theology) 

Christopher Trott (Native Studies) 

David Watt (English) 

 

Junior, Research, Visiting Fellows 

Greg Bak (Visiting Fellow, History) 

Robert Coutts (Research Fellow, History) 

Anne-Marie Dooner (Research Fellow, Education) 

Jennifer Dueck (Visiting Fellow, History) 

Herb Enns (Research Fellow, Architecture) 

Nicole Goulet (Research Fellow, Religion) 

Heather Graham (Research Fellow, History) 

Fiona Macdonald (Visiting Fellow, Political Studies) 

Jeff Masuda (Visiting Fellow, Environment and Geography) 

Erin Millions (Research Fellow, History) 

Agnes Pawlowska  (Research Fellow, Native Studies) 

Bryan Peeler (Visiting Fellow, Political Studies) 

Jonathan Peyton (Research Fellow, Environoment and Geography) 

Laura Reimer (Research Fellow, Peace and Conflict Studies) 

Susie Fisher Stoesz (Research Fellow, History) 

 

Retired Fellows  

W. George Baldwin  (Chemistry) 

Francis Carroll (History) 

Rodney Clifton  (Education) 

Dennis Cooley (English) 

Gerald Friesen (History) 
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Tom Holens  (Mathematics) 

Janet Hoskins  (Computer Science) 

Derek Hum  (Economics) 

John Kendle  (History)  

Mary Kinnear (History) 

Peter Penner (Mathematics) 

David Punter (Botany) 

Robert Thomas (Mathematics) 

Anthony Waterman (Economics) 

Kathryn Young (History)  
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17.  APPENDIX C  

 

Members-at-Large on College Committees 

 

1.  The Development Committee 

  Dr. Len Kuffert 

 Mr. Bill Regehr 

 Ms. Heather Richardson  

 

2.  The Friends of St John’s College Committee 

 Ms. Joan McConnell 

 Ms. Heather Richardson 

 Mr. James Ripley 
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18.   APPENDIX D  

 

Members of St John’s College Council – As of December 2012 

 

The Archbishop of Rupert’s Land 

The Most Rev. David Ashdown 

The Bishop of the Diocese of Rupert’s Land and Chancellor of St John’s College 

The Rt. Rev. Donald Phillips 

The Warden and Vice-Chancellor of St John’s College         
Dr. Christopher G. Trott 

The Bishop’s Designate 

There was no Bishop’s Designate 

The Chancellor of the Diocese 

Prof. Art Braid 

The Chair of Assembly 

Dr. Lance Roberts (to June 2012) 
Dr. Len Kuffert (from July 2012) 

Dean of Studies 

Dr. Brenda Cantelo  

The Dean of Theology/Chaplain 

The Rev. Dr. John Stafford 

 

Diocesan Representatives 

Mr. Bernie Beare (Chair) 

Rev. Simon Blaikie 

Mr. Peter Brass 

Ms. June James 

Dr. Bill Pope  

Mr. William Regehr 

 

Assembly Representatives 

Dr. Sharon Alward 

Dr. Warren Cariou 

Dr. Susan Close 

Dr. Dawne McCance 

Mr. Bryan Peeler  

  

Student Representative 

Ms. Heather Krieger, Senior Stick  

    

Members from amongst: graduates, former members and members of the community who are 

interested in SJC 

Ms. Joan McConnell 

Mrs. Heather Richardson  

Mr. James Ripley 

  

College Officers (non-voting) 

Bursar   

Mr. Ivan Froese  
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Registrar/Council Secretary   

Ms. Sherry Peters 

Development Officer   

Mrs. Jackie Markstrom  

Dean of Residence   

Mr. Justin Bouchard  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


